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I. INTRODUCTION 

1. Resolution EB71.R6 concerning WHO'S policy on fellowships, adopted by the Executive 
Board in 1983, reflected a sense of unease with the fellowships programme. 
Dissatisfaction had been voiced at one time or another that fellowships for study abroad 
were being awarded in a way that did not relate to countries' human resources development 
plans or reflect their priority needs. It was felt that not enough attention was being 
given to alternative training mechanisms which were, or could be made, available within 
countries or within regions； that in many cases the method of selecting candidates for 
fellowships left much to be desired; that there was very little consultation with WHO 
representatives or regional offices in the selection of candidates； and that very little 
monitoring and evaluation of the fellowships programme was taking place at country level. 

2. The resolution urged Member States to develop national policies arid strategies for 
the development of human resources for health. It- was considered that this would ensure 
the optimum use of investments in the fellowships programme and contribute towards a 
cohesive effort to strengthen action in support of the goal of health for all. However, 
the resolution gave no specific guidelines, as the situation in each country is unique. 
It can be argued, with hindsight, that some of the provisions of the resolution were 
overly optimistic, setting important but non-measurable goals. It is clear from the 
information collected that the present practices and administration in many Member States 
would not allow full implementation of the resolution without considerable effort and 
very radical changes in the existing infrastructure. One recommendation posing 
difficulty is that Member States should measure thé impact of fellowships on national 
health development. Another is that they should request fellowships only when it is 
clear that a fellowship is the most appropriate means of achieving clearly defined 
objectives whose realization will have a positive impact on the attainment of health for 
all. In the absence of explicit criteria, it is difficult to judge the degree of 
conformity or non-conformity with these provisions. 

3. The present report makes reference to a number of regional evaluation exercises 
carried out during the period under review. Their results, as well as the conclusions of 
the report, point to a number of commendable efforts made by regional offices and Member 
States to respond in one way or another to the Executive Board's resolution, despite 
inherent shortcomings. 

4. There are many anecdotal accounts of the impact of specific fellowships, and it is 
also known that many senior public health officials in many countries have been WHO 
fellows. Nevertheless, the general picture that emerges from the report raises 
uncertainties about the extent to which concrete results have been achieved in making the 
changes that had been envisaged. More important, however, it raises the question 
whether, in the light of experience, the provisions of the resolution, as formulated at 
the time, offer a pragmatic way forward in effecting improvements which could produce 
cost-effective outcomes. 

II. BACKGROUND 

5. At the request of the Thirty-third World Health Assembly in 1980, a report on health 
manpower development and the use of fellowships was prepared for the sixty-ninth 
session of the Executive Board in January 1982. It contained an assessment of the 
contributions of fellowships to health personnel development. Briefly, these were 
described as an increase in the quantity and quality of appropriate personnel to service 
national health care systems as well as in the competence of those who underwent 
training; a contribution to international collaboration; and the dissemination and 
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transfer of information. The report also highlighted a number of deficiencies both in 
the management of the fellowships scheme and in its monitoring and evaluation. Singled 
out for special mention was the need for Member States to formulate health policies and 
translate these into plans, including a human resources development plan setting out in 
quantitative and qualitative terms their personnel requirements for the achievement of 
health for all by the year 2000. 

6. In the light of this report the Executive Board requested the Director-General to 
prepare a further report on WHO's fellowship policy, with recommendations for making the 
fellowships more relevant to the needs and refining the criteria for awarding them. 
After reviewing this document, the Board, at its seventy-first session in January 1983, 
adopted resolution EB71.R6 which contained five main policy provisions, namely that 
countries should: 

(i) develop national health manpower development policies and strategies as part of 
their national strategies for health for all； 

(ii) develop within these strategies, plans for the most effective use of a wide 
variety of training mechanisms, including fellowships； 

(iii) request WHO fellowships only when these were the most appropriate means of 
achieving clearly defined objectives that would contribute to the attainment of 
health for all； 

(iv) establish, where necessary, an adequate selection mechanism such as a properly 
constituted selection committee and consult with WHO in the process of selection; 
and 

(V) monitor and evaluate periodically the impact of health manpower development, 
including fellowships, on national health development. 

7. In the resolution, the Director-General and the Regional Directors were requested to 
respond favourably to government requests for fellowships only if these were in strict 
conformity with the Organization's policy on fellowships, relevant to the health 
personnel needs of the country, and so designed as to have a positive impact on the 
achievement of health for all. It was further recommended that the Director-General and 
Regional Directors, in cooperation with Member States, continue to improve reporting 
procedures on fellowships and carry out systematic evaluations of the implementation of 
WHO's health manpower development programme, including fellowships, and its contribution 
to national health systems. 

8. At the request of the Executive Board in 1985, the Director-General submitted an 
interim report on the implementation of resolution EB71.R6 to the seventy-seventh session 
of the Board in January 1986. The report showed that most countries lacked a 
personnel plan or some managerial process that would permit training, including the use 
of fellowships, to be efficiently managed for the promotion of national health 
development. In a substantial proportion of cases, the objectives of fellowship 
applications were found to be too imprecisely formulated to permit the design of a 
training programme or even a decision on placement. There was no strong evidence of 
change in the patterns of applications for fellowships, with a large proportion of them 
demonstrating little relevance to health for all. Very little change could be discerned 
in the ways that information about fellowships was publicized and applications for 
fellowships were invited. The method of nominating candidates was, in most cases, found 
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to be unstructured, and the part that WHO played in the selection process to be generally 
confined to a review of the applications after they had reached the regional offices. 
There was, moreover, little evidence of a substantial switch from training through 
conventional fellowships towards the alternative training mechanisms mentioned in 
operative paragraph 3(2) of the resolution. Few countries appeared to have undertaken 
the systematic monitoring and evaluation of the award of fellowships to their nationals. 

III. STRUCTURE OF THE REPORT 

9. The report follows the structure of resolution EB71.R6. Thus, the major part is 
concerned with the implementation of WHO's policy on fellowships as referred to in 
operative paragraphs 3, 4, and 5 of the resolution. It has been compiled on the basis of 
consultations with regional offices and reports on regional meetings of fellowships 
officers. In particular, reference was made to the report of the Eastern Mediterranean 
regional meeting in 1989. The section dealing with operative paragraph 5(2) of the 
resolution also covers the contribution of WHO'S human resources development programme to 
national health systems. It is drawn mainly from the conclusions of the global and 
regional evaluation of the health-for-all strategy, as presented to the Thirty-ninth 
World Health Assembly in 1986, and from the various reports of the Director-General and 
the Regional Directors on the work of WHO. The final section is devoted to conclusions 
regarding the implementation of the WHO fellowships policy. 

10. In the different sections of the report, information is given on each of the WHO 
regions in the order in which they appear in the proposed programme budget for the 
financial period 1992-1993. 

IV. IMPLEMENTATION OF RESOLUTION EB71.R6 

A• Development of national human resources policies and strategies 

Provisions of the resolution 

11. Operative paragraph 3(1) urges Member States "to develop national health manpower 
development policies and strategies in accordance with resolutions WHA24.59, WHA25.42 and 
WHA29.72, and as part of their national strategies for health for all". Operative 
paragraph 3(2) urges Member States "to develop, within these national health manpower 
development strategies, plans for the most effective use of the wide variety of training 
mechanisms available to them, emphasizing for priority attention such alternatives as 
institutional support grants, grants for local training activities, grants for academic 
courses, on-the-job training, counterpart training, resource support to national health 
manpower development programmes, visiting scientist grants, research training grants, 
study tours, and re-entry grants, together with fellowships". Operative paragraph 3(3) 
urges Member States "to request WHO fellowships, whether for study at home or abroad, or 
for a combination of the two, only when it is clear that a fellowship is the most 
appropriate means of achieving clearly defined objectives whose realization will have a 
positive impact on the attainment of health for all, and where the appropriate employment 
of the fellow on return is assured". 

African Region 4 
12. Efforts to establish human resource policies in relation to national health planning 
exercises have been made by a number of countries in the Region. Burkina Faso, Senegal 
and Togo have geared their plans on human resources development towards primary health 
care. Although the extent to which fellowship requests conform to national priorities 
cannot be adequately determined, they are, for the most part, consistent with the 
policies on health for all and primary health care. The proportion of requests in this 
category for the period 1 January 1985 to 30 April 1989 was around 74% of the total. 
Almost 30% were related to public health administration, and a further 28% to such 
primary health care areas as maternal and child health, nutrition, health education, 
communicable disease control and laboratory technology. Many Member States, however, 
still request fellowships for highly specialized areas of study not in the domain of 
primary health care. 



13. Requests for external fellowships are often made without an analysis of alternative 
approaches. This may be attributable to the lack of national health personnel 
development policies and of suitable selection mechanisms and consultation with WHO 
representatives. Certain countries have no university-level medical education 
institutions and must use fellowships for undergraduate medical education abroad. 
However, other countries with such institutions still request fellowships for the same 
studies abroad, often outside the Region. The Regional Office consistently emphasizes 
the advisability of training at institutions within the Region, even when pressed by 
governments for placement outside. It also gives support to national training 
institutions in a variety of forms, including support to institutions to organize or 
allow participation in continuing education courses. 

Region of the Americas 

14. Most countries in the Region do not have explicit policies or plans for human 
resources development. Nevertheless, a PAHO/WHO review of fellowships carried out in 
1988-1989 shows that fellowships are being used primarily in priority fields of study 
which reflect regional technical cooperation programmes, and that the applications cite 
clearly defined objectives related to the attainment of health for all. Similarly, 
countries have responded promptly to international intraregional commitments, as 
illustrated by the increase in fellowship placements in the area covered by the plan for 
Priority Health Needs for Central America and Panama, following its establishment. 

15. Over the years the fellowships programme has adapted to the changing health care 
needs of countries and contributed to strengthening of the service infrastructure, 
educational development and enhancement of the role of universities. This approach has 
stimulated the growth of national resources and permitted the selective use of 
intracountry fellowships in several countries. It has also permitted the productive use 
of intercountry fellowships within the Region. 

16. There are agreed criteria for determining whether training is to be provided by an 
external fellowship or by an alternative training mechanism. Member States are requested 
to apply rigorously the relevant criteria for the approval of fellowships for study 
abroad, ensuring that they are used only when equivalent training in the country is not 
possible. Latin American countries have made extensive use of short-term fellowships for 
in-service training, observation visits and local training. This use of fellowships 
complements the promotion of courses, seminars and workshops. Together they represent 
another positive response to using a wide variety of training mechanisms in the countries 
of origin. This has permitted adjustment to increasing costs of training abroad while 
also reflecting an adaptation to change in demand given the growth of self-reliance in 
postgraduate training. 

South-East Asia Region 

17. All countries in the Region have national health policies and explicit 
health-for-all strategies which show priority needs for personnel expressed in categories 
and numbers but not in levels of competence. Since planning is quantitative, account is 
not taken of training objectives and the qualitative changes required for health-for-all 
strategies. Usually countries resort to retrospective correction rather than undertaking 
accurate quantitative and qualitative planning. 

18. It is the explicit policy of most countries in the Region to use national training 
institutions as far as possible and, when this is not possible, to explore training 
possibilities in other countries of the Region before requesting training elsewhere. Of 
the 4334 fellowships awarded during 1984-1989, 45.3% were for training within the 
Region. Fellowships are awarded only in connection with joint WHO/country programmes and 
projects, which by definition relate to national priorities and to the attainment of 
health for all. In-country training is provided through fellowships for academic courses 
or continuing education (refresher training/orientation), supported by local cost 
subsidies. Such fellowships are financed from WHO country funds on the basis of 
contractual service agreements, which cover training grants to institutions, daily 



subsistence allowances, books, etc. Other mechanisms which may be used include visiting 
scientist grants, research training grants, and re-entry grants. 

19. Under the general fellowships programme, only external or in-country fellowships are 
normally available. Alternative training mechanisms funded by fellowships come under 
joint WHO/national programmes and projects. Training financed by local cost subsidies 
under specific projects or programmes is not reflected in Regional Office fellowship 
data. Such subsidies are used for continuing education (refresher and reorientation 
courses). 

European Region 

20. All European Member States support the European regional health-for-all targets. 
Since 1984 over half the Member States have introduced changes in health policy in line 
with health for all, mostly with reference to health personnel. Fellowship awards 
increasingly reflect these changes. 

21. Fellowship applications have had clearly defined objectives relevant to health for 
all when included in collaborative agreements between WHO and the Member States. More 
than half the European Member States have established such agreements and others are in 
the process of doing so. The objectives covered by the agreement are health-related. 
For the remaining Member States, fellowship applications have related to national health 
priorities and in most cases also to health for all, particularly during the past few 
years. There has been a clear shift towards meeting these criteria since 1983, as 
indicated by the distribution of subjects of study. 

22. Member States in the Region are largely self-sufficient with regard to their 
essential human resources training needs. Hence their use of fellowships is usually 
limited to short training activities geared to acquiring specific skills or knowledge in 
a particular area. They are also used to gain experience of different services and to 
obtain information on other countries' health service policies and methods of 
implementing the health-for-all strategy. 

23. There is a trend towards the greater use of alternative training mechanisms. Before 
1983 the country allocations were used essentially for fellowships. Since then Member 
States have made a more selective use of those allocations for fellowships and for other 
forms of support to the regional and national health-for-all strategies. Especially in 
the case of collaborative agreements, the allocations may be used for alternative 
training activities such as support to national or subnational workshops and courses, 
participation in intercountry courses and meetings, advisory services to develop 
innovative training programmes, and contractual agreements. 

Eastern Mediterranean Region 

24. Democratic Yemen, the Islamic Republic of Iran, and Sudan had prepared comprehensive 
health personnel plans before 1984, and since then 10 countries, with WHO technical 
cooperation, have reviewed the procedures by which they make decisions on human resources 
for health, and have drawn up corresponding plans or arrangements for controlling, 
guiding or coordinating health personnel development. In only a few cases are there firm 
national health personnel plans, with medium- and long-term estimates of future 
requirements, and costings. In the absence of explicit national human resources plans, 
most decisions by governments on this subject are apparently ad hoc, with genuine 
attempts being made to match training to perceived needs. 

25. During the 1990-1991 biennium WHO will be able, under joint WHO/national programmes, 
to make available, on request the necessary technical support to allow governments to 
draw up their national human resource development strategies and plans by the end of 
1991. In general, the objectives stated in fellowship applications, though not always 
clearly defined as being related to national health priorities and health for all, 
correspond closely to the priority programmes of the countries of the Region and to the 
primary health care approach to health for all. This correlation has become closer since 
1985. 



26. There is good evidence to suggest that almost all the countries in the Region are 
actively developing, supporting and promoting local training activities. About 50% of 
fellows are placed within the Region, with a growing proportion being trained in their 
own countries. On-the-job training, visiting scientists' grants, seminars and workshops, 
refresher courses and study tours are alternative training mechanisms in common use. 
When associated with WHO country programmes, these activities are funded from WHO country 
budgets, not from the regional fellowships programme. There has been a marked increase 
in funds allocated to such local training arrangements. Study tours are the only 
alternative mechanisms that are financed from the general fellowships allocation. Some 
countries prefer to use their allocation in hard currency to send fellows abroad even 
though local alternative mechanisms could be used. 

Western Pacific Region 

27. Before 1983 no country in the Region had established a national policy on health 
personnel development, but by 1987 several had done so. In that year, 63% of the Member 
States responding to a questionnaire stated that they now had a policy that fellowship 
studies should be relevant to national goals for health for all and primary health care. 
However, they do not appear to have a set of explicit criteria which would make it 
possible to assess how far studies conform to WHO policy, or to determine whether they 
have a positive impact on the achievement of health for all. 

28. The regional meeting of national fellowships officers in 1989 again emphasized the 
need for clear-cut human resources development policies and plans based on the national 
goals for health for all. No systematic information is available concerning criteria for 
deciding on a fellowship for study abroad rather than an alternative training mechanism. 
An analysis of the use of fellowship funds in 1986-1987 compared with 1982-1983 shows 
that the proportion of these funds spent on external fellowships had increased from about 
86% to almost 96%, while total expenditure had increased by 45%. 

29. In the fellowships review conducted in 1987, out of 17 countries responding to the 
questionnaire, nine indicated that their governments were "increasingly considering" the 
advantages of alternative training mechanisms for WHO fellows, such as study in the home 
country alone or in combination with study abroad, both within and outside the Region. 
Eight Member States did not favour the use of WHO fellowship funds for alternative 
training mechanisms. In addition to the provision of fellowships, WHO is actively 
involved in the organization of many seminars and supports institutional development, for 
example at the Fiji School of Medicine and teacher training centres. 

Global level 

30. At the global level, WHO has continued to promote the development of realistic 
policies and plans to ensure that human resources for health meet the requirements of the 
health services, particularly in the area of primary health care. Comprehensive country 
reviews have been carried out to demonstrate the need for better coordination. While 
such policies and plans are not yet a reality in many developing countries, most now 
recognize the need for them, and definite advances are being made. Greater attention has 
recently been given to methods of financing health care systems and their influence on 
human resources development. 

31. Fellowships are not provided directly at the global level, since their management is 
decentralized to the regional offices. However, efforts are made at this level to 
promote the introduction of approaches such as community-based education, problem-based 
education, and continuing education that will eventually offer a better choice of 
alternative training mechanisms. The total number of fellowships awarded in 1988-1989 
(5536) was less than in 1986-1987 (6809) and this decrease may be attributable to the use 
of alternative approaches. 

32. It has been realized that the fellowship application form is an essential tool for 
deciding on the relevance and expected effectiveness of a fellowship, and efforts are 
being made at the global level to reach agreement on revision of the form. In 
particular, the future employment of the fellow must be clearly stated. 



В• Fellowship selection mechanisms 

Provisions of the resolution 

33. Operative paragraph 3(4) urges Member States "for the purpose of selecting WHO 
fellowship candidates, once a fellowship has been determined as the most appropriate 
means of training, to use, or establish where necessary, an adequate selection mechanism 
such as a properly constituted selection committee composed of representatives of the 
national health administration, the appropriate national body concerned with the 
education of medical and health personnel, and the appropriate professional group, if 
applicable, and to consult with WHO in the process of selection". 

African Region 

34. Most countries in the Region have not yet established selection committees. Also, 
it is unusual for the WHO representative to be included in the selection process or to be 
consulted about selection or conformity with WHO policy. Where there is a selection 
committee it is not known how applicants are selected or whether criteria of eligibility 
have changed since 1983. Almost all candidates, with the exception of those for whom 
requests are made for basic studies, are employees of the countries’ health services. It 
is not known whether all employees or all categories of health personnel are equally 
likely to learn of opportunities to request fellowships, or whether there have been any 
changes in methods of publicizing fellowships since 1983. 

35. At its thirty-ninth session in 1989 the Regional Committee adopted resolution 
AFR/RC39/R5 recalling resolution EB71.R6 and requesting Member States, inter alia, to 
apply stricter criteria in selecting candidates. 

Region of the Americas 

36. A large number of countries in the Region have a formal selection mechanism. The 
1985 interim report"̂ " stated that 13 of the 22 countries in the Region had selection 
committees； two had been established since 1983 and four included country 
representatives in their membership. In 1989 the РАНО Directing Council recommended a 
reinforcement of the requirement that the national selection committee for fellowships 
include the participation of representatives from the human resources planning body and 
the appropriate technical area in each case, in addition to the country representative 
and the local person in charge of fellowships. The latter is responsible for providing 
the information needed for programming fellowships. PAHO/WHO is to carry out a major 
educational programme, targeted primarily at country representatives but at the same time 
intended to influence the national fellowship planning and selection processes, in order 
to satisfy the criteria laid down by resolution EB71.R6 for both Member governments and 
the Organization. 

37. A 1988 report on the regional fellowships programme expressed doubts about the 
effectiveness of the fellowship selection committees. Evidence suggests that many 
applications had not been examined by those committees, and that even the units in charge 
of human resources development had not been involved. 

38. National authorities do not consider it necessary to call for applications, as a 
high proportion of requests concern personnel of technical cooperation programmes. 
Furthermore, PAHO/WHO and the country offices are in close contact with national 
institutions and organizations, which increases the likelihood that candidates meet 
criteria of national priorities and make the best use of the fellowship experience on 
return home. Opportunity to apply for fellowships is restricted largely to central-level 
bodies or educational or research institutions. This has not changed since 1983. 
However, the proportion of non-professionals awarded fellowships increased to 3% in 
1983-1986 from 1% in 1979-1982, i.e., from 63 to 156 fellows. 

1 Document EB77/INF.DOC•/4. 



South-East Asia Region 

39. All countries in the Region have a selection mechanism, arid many have revised and 
improved it. Some countries have different selection committees from different 
ministries for different kinds of fellowships, according to personnel category, field of 
study and length of study. In one case the university grants commission is involved and 
in another a permanent body of the university faculty of medicine examines all 
applications. Some committees are appointed ad hoc and others are standing committees. 

40. National health authorities publicize the numbers of fellowships available in each 
programme and the fields of study and duration of the training, but not the objectives of 
the programmes or projects or the study objectives of the fellowships. Hence applicants‘ 
stated objectives often do not match those of the programmes or projects. However, as a 
result of persistent efforts by the Regional Office, the proportion of applications with 
clearly stated and relevant objectives rose from 20% in 1983-1984 to almost 70% in 
1988-1989. The shift in this direction has been noted, especially in Bhutan, Democratic 
People's Republic of Korea, Myanmar and Thailand. 

European Region 

41. A few countries have formally structured selection committees. The relatively few 
fellowships awarded in the Region are considered not to warrant the establishment of a 
special selection mechanism. Selection in countries that have signed collaborative 
agreements with WHO is regulated by the terms of the agreement. Exceptionally, the 
Regional Office may be represented on a selection committee, by invitation. Where 
countries have no established formal mechanism, selection is made from among the people 
involved in specific national health plans and projects with well-defined objectives 
relevant to national health needs and in line with health-for-all strategies. 

42. In some countries fellowships are used almost exclusively by experts from the health 
ministries, who are considered more likely than others to influence changes in policy and 
to have maximum impact on national health systems development. Some countries publicize 
calls for fellowship applications. 

Eastern Mediterranean Region 

43. Selection procedures vary widely. There has been an increase in the number of 
selection committees since 1983-1984 and most countries now have them. Their composition 
and terms of reference vary and they are usually appointed by the minister of health. 
The membership of the committees usually comprises senior officials from the ministry of 
health and heads of technical departments, although it sometimes also includes officers 
from the ministry of education, deans of medical faculties arid, in the one case, a 
representative from the pharmaceutical industry. Most committees are chaired by the 
minister of health or an under-secretary of health. Participation of a WHO official on 
such committees is exceptional. In general, WHO participation is not considered 
necessary or desirable. In most countries the final say in selecting candidates lies 
with the minister of health. In countries with no formal selection mechanism, candidates 
are usually selected personally by senior officials of the ministry of health subject, in 
most cases, to approval by the minister or deputy minister. 

Western Pacific Region 

44. By 1987, 15 of the 17 countries in the Region had selection committees for WHO 
fellowships. In four cases the committee met monthly and in five annually. In the other 
cases it met on an ad hoc basis. In eight of the 17 countries the WHO representative or 
country liaison officer is consulted when candidates are being selected, but in no 
country is WHO represented on the selection committee. In 1989, at its fortieth session, 
the Regional Committee, by resolution WPR/RC40.R9, urged Member States to provide 
training and guidance, as needed, for all those involved in selecting candidates and 
planning and evaluating fellowships. 



С. Monitoring and evaluation of the impact of fellowships 

Provisions of the resolution 

45. Operative paragraph 3(5) urges Member States "to monitor and evaluate periodically 
the impact of health manpower development, including fellowships, on national health 
development, in collaboration with WHO, and, when necessary, the government of the 
receiving country". 

African Region 

46. No country in the Region has so far evaluated the impact of fellowships on national 
health development, but the Regional Office plans to carry out such a study on the basis 
of the lists of ex-fellows and the positions they hold that are kept by the WHO 
representatives. An analysis of the results will lead to a better understanding of the 
situation. 

Region of the Americas 

47. It is not known whether any country in the Region systematically monitors and 
evaluates the impact of health personnel development, including fellowship training, on 
national health development. The system of information on the use of fellowships in the 
countries is inadequate. No systematic records are kept about the fellows' contributions 
to national health development, nor is there any follow-up of fellows. 

South-East Asia Region 

48. In 1988 the third regional conference on WHO fellowships reviewed progress in 
implementing resolution EB71.R6 and adopted indicators for monitoring fellowships 
programmes. These were field-tested in Indonesia in 1989, and on the basis of this 
experience the Regional Office prepared guidelines whereby all Member States could 
prepare country reports for the purpose of the 1991 review. Up-to-date self-assessments 
have been received from Bangladesh, Indonesia, Mongolia, Myanmar and Nepal. 

European Region 

49. Evaluation of the regional fellowships programme in terms of its relevance to health 
for all and impact on national health development and policies in European Member States 
falls into two categories. In the case of countries with collaborative agreements with 
WHO, the fellowships awarded are designed to fulfil training requirements or provide 
experience needed to meet well-defined objectives. Most of the remaining countries use 
the very few fellowships to which they are entitled to meet very specific health-service 
needs. At the 1989 regional meeting of national fellowships officers, concern was 
expressed about reliance on subjective appraisal of impact and the lack of instruments 
for objective evaluation. 

Eastern Mediterranean Region 

50. Monitoring and structured evaluation of fellowship outcomes at country level are 
exceptional. A few countries, notably Egypt and Sudan, have carried out evaluation 
studies by circulating a questionnaire to past fellows, by requesting reports from 
supervisors, and by interviewing a sample of fellows and their supervisors. Lack of 
properly defined human resources development plans, personnel shortages in the ministry 
of health, and lack of experience and expertise in undertaking evaluative studies are 
some of the impediments to progress in implementing this provision of the resolution. At 
the 1989 regional meeting of fellowships officers, representatives of Member States made 
statements about the processing, management and impact of their fellowships programme. 

1 The material included under this item refers exclusively to fellowships. It 
does not refer to the other components of WHO'S human resources development programme in 
general, which is dealt with in section IV.E. 



Western Pacific Region 

51. Little information is available on the attempts of countries to evaluate the impact 
of fellowships programmes. China has been conducting the first formal national 
fellowship evaluation study, and the data produced by this important national initiative 
are still being analysed. 

52. In 1989, at its fortieth session, the Regional Committee, by resolution WPR/RC40.R9, 
urged Member States to ensure that knowledge and skills acquired during the fellowship 
are fully utilized, and requested the Regional Director to develop and test, in 
cooperation with Member States, headquarters and other regional offices, a system of 
evaluation to provide reliable and timely information on all practical aspects of the 
fellowships programme. The 1989 regional meeting of national fellowships officers 
proposed a radical revision of termination of studies report form. 

D• Criteria for the selection of fellows 

Provisions of the resolution 

53. Operative paragraph 4 requests the Director-General and the Regional Directors, in 
compliance with resolution WHA33.17, "to respond favourably to government requests for 
fellowships only if: 

(1) these are in strict conformity with the Organization's policy on fellowships, 
relevant to the health manpower needs of the country, and so designed as to have a 
positive impact on the achievement of health for all by the year 2000； 

(2) nominations are made in accordance with the arrangements outlined in 
paragraph 3(4) above". 

African Region 

54. Few requests have been rejected - a total of 11 in 1984-1988. An application that 
the Regional Office considers unsuitable is returned to the health ministry with a 
request for further justification. Member States accept that fellowships should conform 
with WHO policy as enunciated in resolutions of the WHO governing bodies, including the 
Regional Committee. In 1989 the African Advisory Committee for Health Development 
endorsed those policies. 

Region of the Americas 

55. Criteria of conformity with WHO policy, relevance to human resource needs and impact 
on achievement of health for all are strictly applied. Fewer than 0.5% of requests are 
rejected for failure to meet these criteria. 

South-East Asia Region 

56. No fellowship requests have been rejected on grounds of non-conformity to policy 
criteria. Most often, the reason for unsuitability is inadequate linguistic or technical 
background. 

European Region 

57. Fewer and fewer applications do not conform to WHO fellowships policy criteria. 
When an application does not seem to meet these criteria, the Regional Office discusses 
it with the national fellowships officer. If, on grounds of non-conformity with 
resolution EB71.R6, the application cannot,be sustained, it is not approved. 



Eastern Mediterranean Region 

58. Very few requests are rejected on grounds of non-conformity with policy or 
non-relevance to country needs or health for all. When a request is considered 
unsuitable, the government is informed, the reason is fully explained, and an alternative 
is suggested. 

Western Pacific Region 

59. The Regional Office has found it necessary to return only a few fellowship 
application forms for clarification on the grounds of non-conformity with WHO policy or 
health-for-all principles. 

E. Reporting and evaluation 

Provisions of the resolution 

60. Operative paragraph 5(1) recommends that the Director-General and the Regional 
Directors, in cooperation with Member States, "continue to improve reporting procedures 
on fellowships". Operative paragraph 5(2) recommends that the Director-General and the 
Regional Directors, in cooperation with Member States, "carry out systematic evaluations 
of the implementation of WHO'S health manpower development programme, including 
fellowships, and its contribution to national health systems". 

African Region 

61. The Regional Office has made a statistical analysis of the fellowships programme for 
the period 1985-1989, with regard to the number of awards and their distribution by sex, 
region of study, field of study, and duration. The analysis identified the major 
problems and constraints encountered in the management of the programme, particularly 
with regard to utilization of fellowships, their relevance to health for all, inadequate 
use of the Region's institutions, the continuing scarcity of fellowships for women, 
inadequate appraisal of the utilization of fellows after studies, the continuous increase 
in the cost of fellowships, and lack of strict application by Member States of criteria 
for fellowship awards. On the basis of this analysis, the Regional Committee, at its 
thirty-ninth session in 1989, by resolution AFR/RC39/R5, proposed guidelines for action 
to the Regional Director. 

62. The emphasis of the regional human resources development contribution to national 
health systems has begun to shift towards promoting a balanced mix of categories of 
health personnel trained for health systems based on primary health care. A meeting of 
deans and directors of schools of medicine and health sciences has recommended measures 
for implementing the reforms embodied in the 1988 Edinburgh Declaration and the 1989 
Abuja Plan of Action for the reorientation of medical education. 

63. WHO has supported national centres for health personnel development at all levels. 
Noteworthy advances have been the establishment of a network of management development 
institutions, particularly in order to strengthen the management capabilities of 
district-level personnel. 

64. Eight intercountry training institutions have made significant contributions to 
national health systems in numbers of personnel and professional skills. Nursing and 
midwifery training has received special attention, and a step of considerable importance 
has been the inclusion of human resources development components in activities concerned 
with nutrition, environmental health, family health and fertility management, mental 
health, diarrhoeal diseases control, onchocerciasis and malaria. Also notable has been 
the training over an eight-year period of 252 epidemiologists for 40 countries. 



Region of the Americas 

65. No change has taken place in reporting procedures. Termination of studies reports 
are seldom submitted; countries give them little importance and make no use of them. 
Nevertheless, the qualitative analysis carried out in 1988 showed that most of the former 
fellows located had remained in their institutions and most had advaticed either to higher 
technical or administrative posts or to posts which called for the special area of 
knowledge covered by the fellowship. 

66. The 1988 review of the performance of the regional fellowships programme showed the 
extent to which fellowships are being used as an instrument of technical cooperation. 
Over 70%, or about 4000, of fellowships in 1983-1987 were awarded in support of 
implementation of the primary health care strategy, development of human resources, 
protection and promotion of the health of certain population groups, and promotion of 
environmental health. Among the indirect indicators of the effects of these training 
efforts, there has been a major expansion of training opportunities in public health -
from 10 to 80 programmes in the past 20 years - and an increase in the numbers of 
qualified teams employed in the health services. Another contribution to national health 
development has been a substantial increase in the potential for continuing education 
both within and between countries. 

67. The emphasis of the regional human resources development programme has shifted from 
supporting university programmes to collaborating with national health systems in 
establishing policies and plans for human resources development and in adjusting the 
capabilities of countries' own personnel to the new orientation of the services. 
Information systems on human resources have been improved in many countries and a central 
data bank has been established. A computer programme has been developed to use the data 
to study trends in the labour force and their implications for health conditions and 
performance of services. Comparative research studies of nursing personnel have analysed 
working conditions in nursing, trends in the number and quality of nurses, and the role 
of nursing in primary care. 

68. Leadership has been promoted in the areas of intersectoral coordination, public 
health, and international health. A major effort in in-service education has supported 
the decentralization of services and the strengthening of district health units. 
Institutional development activities have included the initiation of evaluation of 
medical schools, a review of nursing education, and support to educational reorganization 
and innovation. Advocacy of health for all in universities has stimulated involvement in 
this field by the non-health sectors of these institutions. The Expanded Textbook and 
Instructional Materials Program continues to promote new materials produced by the Latin 
American countries. 

South-East Asia Region 

69. Over the past decade the Regional Office has redesigned its reporting and evaluation 
procedures and field-tested them with Member States, and has strengthened the capacity of 
countries to monitor and evaluate the fellowships programmes. Although the WHO Manual 
provides some guidance on the evaluation of fellowships through the reports on 
termination of studies and utilization of fellows' services, it has proved to be very 
difficult, if not impossible, to undertake the evaluation at the Regional Office level. 
The reason is that reports, especially on utilization of services, frequently do not 
reach the Regional Office. 



70. During the last three bienniums, the numbers of reports received were as follows : 

Biennium Termination of studies 
reports received 

Utilization of services 
reports received 

1984-1985 339 110 

1986-1987 292 66 

1988-1989 176 -

Total 807 176 

Although a total of 4334 fellowships were awarded during the period 1984-1989, it should 
be noted that the reports refer to candidates who have returned and not to those who are 
currently holding fellowships. 

71. The Regional Office has promoted the managerial process for human resources 
development by cooperating with countries in strengthening health personnel planning, and 
ensuring operational linkage between the development plans and national strategies for 
health for all. It has supported the strengthening of training institutions and has paid 
particular attention to nursing development and nursing leadership for health for all. 
It has also cooperated with Member States in reorienting their medical education systems, 
and in strengthening their human resources development policies and systems in line with 
national health-for-all strategies. The South-East Asia Association for Medical 
Education seeks to enhance national and regional endeavours to make medical education 
more responsive to community needs. To accelerate the reorientation of medical 
education, the Office is publishing a series of documents on this subject. 

72. There are two regional teacher-training centres supported by WHO, while all 
countries have national teacher-training centres and most can meet their own needs for 
health learning materials. Thus there is a strong basis, supported by WHO over many 
years, with a substantial input from fellowships, for the institution of 
community-oriented, competency-based, learner-centred programmes and for the training of 
teachers in educational sciences and curriculum development and management. The Region 
now has a pool of essential expertise in educational sciences and technology. 

European Region 

73. Evaluation in the Region is carried out through the termination of studies report, 
submitted within two months of completion of the fellowship, and the utilization of 
services report, which is forwarded to the Regional Office one year later, with comments 
on whether or not the fellowship has produced a positive impact. In practice the rate of 
response is satisfactory for the report on termination of studies but poor for that on 
utilization of services. 

74. Statistical analysis shows that almost without exception both the fellows and the 
governments are satisfied with the results of the fellowships. Comments and suggestions 
indicate, however, that in a few cases there have been problems related either to the 
administrative assistance or to the programme of study. Some problems are of a specific 
nature, but in other cases general corrective measures can be foreseen and their 
repetition avoided. To prevent problems arising in the implementation of study 
programmes, experience shows that the best approach is to obtain an adequately completed 



fellowship application form with clear indications about the fellow's work, the learning 
objectives, the conditions of the working place and the expected outcome of the 
fellowship. 

75. The Regional Office has paid particular attention to questions of policy, planning, 
training and use of health personnel. It has cooperated with the Centre de Sociologie et 
de Démographie médicales (Paris) in setting up a data base for monitoring trends in the 
supply of health personnel arid with the Nuffield Centre for Health Services Studies 
(Leeds, United Kingdom) in carrying out studies on the aims, methods and practices of 
personnel planning, production and management and their compatibility with the regional 
health-for-all strategy. 

76. As far as health personnel education is concerned, the Regional Office is looking at 
the fundamental changes needed to support health for all in the areas of basic, 
postgraduate and continuing education of physicians, nurses, public health personnel, 
other health personnel, and key personnel in other sectors. Various aspects of the 
development of human resources in support of national health systems are dealt with 
through WHO collaborating centres. Particular importance is attached to the role of 
networks such as the Association for Medical Education in Europe (AMEE) and the 
Association of Schools of Public Health in the European Region (ASPHER). 

Eastern Mediterranean Region 

77. Every report received in the Regional Office is assessed carefully by the technical 
staff concerned. Comments are then incorporated into the reply to the fellow or brought 
to the attention of the training institution, and sometimes of the government if the need 
arises. The Regional Office has established a procedure for systematic analysis of all 
reports submitted by fellows and has proposed to nine of the larger Member States that 
they make an evaluation of the impact on national health systems of the WHO fellowships 
awarded from 1984 to 1986. 

78. The Office has supported a number of Member States in formulating their health 
personnel plans in the light of the unique circumstances of the Region, where certain 
affluent countries depend to a large extent on expatriate staff to satisfy their needs, 
and others produce health personnel in excess of their needs. 

79. A unique feature of the regional contribution to national health systems is the 
programme for leadership development in international health, with five principal 
objectives pertaining to information, planning, management, leadership and human 
resources development. It is based partly at the Regional Office and partly in 
countries. Some national institutions are being developed and designated as 
collaborating centres for training in leadership development, and one will eventually be 
entrusted with the implementation of the programme. Leadership for nursing development 
is being promoted by the reactivated Regional Advisory Panel on Nursing. 

80. Through the impetus that the Office has provided over many years, several countries 
have attained high levels of self-sufficiency in faculty development and in management 
training of mid-level primary health care personnel. Similarly, the Regional 
Clearinghouse for Health Teaching/Learning Materials, located at the Regional Office, 
supports countries in developing self-reliance in health learning materials. National 
research capabilities have also been strengthened and most research supported by WHO 
serves to train younger scientists in research methods. 

81. WHO has strengthened and supported a number of training centres or institutes in the 
Region where candidates from other countries can be trained for advanced degree courses 
or short intensive courses in specialized areas. 



Western Pacific Region 

82. The Regional Office carried out two regional evaluation studies, in 1987 and 1989, 
which analysed the regional fellowships programme from the viewpoint of requesting 
countries and of individual fellows. In 1989 the regional meeting of national 
fellowships officers also reviewed progress, trends and procedures in the regional 
fellowships programme, and considered the outcome of the 1989 evaluation, which had been 
designed to produce information on which to base change. 

83. WHO has promoted the establishment of national human resources development 
programmes to solve priority health problems and the formulation of policies to 
strengthen linkage between education and health systems. Information systems in support 
of health personnel policies and management are at varying stages of development in a 
number of countries. 

84. The contribution to national health systems has been mainly in the reorientation of 
medical and nursing curricula towards the delivery of primary health care and the 
solution of priority health problems, the training in educational methods of faculty 
members of medical schools and other health science institutions, and the promotion of 
national self-sufficiency in the production of health learning materials. Particular 
attention has been paid to problems of nursing personnel development. 

85. Three approaches to improving the management of human resources have been followed, 
namely the provision of training opportunities in the areas of management of health care 
systems； the managerial process for national health development and particularly 
long-term, outcome-oriented health care planning and management； and communication and 
other skills. 

Global level 

86. At the global level, steps are being taken to facilitate the future monitoring and 
evaluation of fellowships. The revision of the fellowship application form (see 
para. 32) and the introduction of a more appropriate classification of fields of study-
will be major steps in that direction. 

87. Although there is no clear evidence of a systematic approach on the part of Member 
States to monitoring and evaluation of the impact of WHO'S human resources development 
programme on national health development, the problem is kept under constant review in a 
number of ways, including monitoring of the Global Strategy for Health for All. In 
addition, a mid-term evaluation of global human resources development activities under 
the 1984-1989 medium-term programme, carried out in 1986, showed considerable advances in 
health personnel development at the level of Member States and the Organization. The WHO 
global programme for the development of human resources for health was found to be 
contributing to national health systems particularly in: 

(i) the area of policy analysis, planning and management : promotion of the 
integrated development of personnel in the health and other relevant sectors, formulation 
and analysis of health personnel policies, planning of health personnel, development of 
leadership for primary health care, formulation of strategies for health personnel 
management, including continuing education, and development of health personnel 
information systems； 

(ii) the area of education and training: reorientation of basic and undergraduate 
education towards health for all and primary health care, with emphasis on 
community-based education, use of problem-solving approaches, modification of the 
regulations governing nursing education and practice, development of the leadership 
potential of nurses in health teams, public health training, teacher training and 
development of teaching/learning materials. These programme components are delivered 
through the organization of interregional workshops and study groups and the development, 
refining and field-testing of methodology. 



88. The collection of statistics on human resources by headquarters was stopped for a 
number of years because of financial constraints. However, a concerted effort is now 
being made to build up WHO's data base. This should help the Organization to strengthen 
its programme for the development of human resources for health and ensure that it is 
fully responsive to the needs. 

V. CONCLUSIONS 

89. Over the years, WHO has invested substantially in human resources development 
programmes, which have been largely financed from the regular budget. The following 
table shows that during the ten-year period 1980-1989, the investment amounted to over 
$ 413 099 000, with extrabudgetary funds contributing more than $ 205.5 million. 
Fellowships accounted for $ 203 234 000 under the regular budget, and $ 62 754 000 under 
extrabudgetary funds. 

HUMAN RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES 
(in US$ 1000) 

Biennium 
Regular budget 
expenditure 

(1) 

Fellowships 
component of (1) 

(2) 

Extrabudgetary 
funds 
(3) 

Fellowships 
component of (3) 

(4) 

No. of 
fellows 

(5) 

1980-81 72 922 35 548 39 846 15 606 7 021 

1982-83 83 075 40 850 37 156 14 587 5 594 

1984-85 80 081 38 283 35 823 13 335 6 552 

1986-87 84 902 43 004 42 806 9 362 6 809 

1988-89 92 119 45 549 49 876 9 864 5 536 

Total 413 099 203 234 205 507 62 754 31 512 

90. As shown in this report, many countries still have no explicit national policies and 
strategies for human resources for health. However, countries in the South-East Asia 
Region now have quantitative plans for priority development of health personnel. Further 
examples are given of countries in other regions that are establishing or have 
established policies relevant to health and human resources development. 

91. There is encouraging evidence that, mainly as a result of the growing level of 
national self-sufficiency, and institution-strengthening in developing countries and 
regions, some Member States have been making more use of a few of the alternative 
training mechanisms. Information provided by the regional offices indicates that 
fellowships are being used to support on-the-job training, seminars and workshops. 
However, it appears that many countries are reluctant to use regular WHO fellowship funds 
for internal training activities, since this would decrease the amount available for 
short-^ medium- or long-term training abroad of those individuals who may be considered 
as key or prospective key personnel in national health systems. 



92. It is not known to what extent Member States have conformed to the provision of 
resolution EB71.R6 whereby they are urged to request WHO fellowships only when it is 
clear chat a fellowship is the most appropriate means of achieving clearly defined 
objectives whose realization will have a positive impact on the attainment of health for 
all, and where the appropriate employment of the fellow on return is assured. The 
reports received suggest that Member States have interpreted this provision to mean that 
fellowship requests should be broadly relevant to health-for-all objectives. 

93. There is no common pattern for selecting WHO fellowship candidates. Mechanisms and 
procedures for selection vary widely. The use of selection committees is by no means a 
universal practice and even where these exist their composition and terms of reference do 
not conform to any recognizable pattern. There is no hard evidence to suggest that any 
one mechanism is significantly better or worse than any other. Consultation with WHO in 
the process of selection is the exception, and in a few instances is positively 
discouraged. 

94. It is questionable to what extent it is practicable to elaborate criteria by which 
to measure the impact of fellowships on national health development. The reports on 
termination of studies arid on the utilization of fellows' services have attempted to 
introduce some measure of the appropriateness of training to desired objectives, of the 
fellows' satisfaction with the training provided, and of the use made of the experience 
acquired. In the main, however, the focus of the reports has been on the administrative 
management of the fellowships programme, and attempts to improve it. 

95. There is evidence to suggest that there has been some tightening up of the regional 
offices' scrutiny of requests for fellowships to ensure that they conform to the 
Organization's policy, and are relevant to the requesting countries' priority health 
needs. The number of rejections on grounds of non-conformity is not significant. 

96. Regional offices, through their own initiatives, and with the assistance and 
guidance of meetings of fellowships officers, have introduced a number of changes aimed 
at improving the reporting procedures. The forms for reports on termination of studies 
and on utilization of services are being redesigned. Countries have been encouraged, and 
have been offered cooperation in improving their information systems, or in setting up 
ad hoc evaluation surveys and studies. However, much more needs to be done before the 
reports can be used as a useful monitoring and evaluation tool. 

97. It appears that the mechanisms to make the fellowships programme 
as possible already exist and it is only in their interpretation that 
required. 

as cost effective 
more consistency is 


